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Public Comment Processing 
Attn: Docket No. FWS-R1-ES-2019-0091 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 
5275 Leesburg Pike, MS 
JAO/1N, Falls Church, VA 22041-3803 
 
VIA Online Submission: 
https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2019/10/30/2019-23670/draft-
environmental-impact-statement-and-draft-habitat-conservation-plan-receipt-of-
applications-for  
 
Re: Draft Environmental Impact Statement and Draft Habitat Conservation Plan; 
Receipt of Application for Incidental Take Permits; Klamath, Deschutes, Jefferson, 
Crook, Wasco, and Sherman Counties, Oregon  
 

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Staff: 
 

The Deschutes River Alliance respectfully submits these comments on the U.S. Fish 
and Wildlife Service’s Draft Environmental Impact Statement and Draft Habitat 
Conservation Plan for the Deschutes River Basin Irrigation Districts. We appreciate the 
opportunity to voice our concerns during this process. 

 
DRA is a science-based research and advocacy organization seeking collaborative 

solutions to basin-wide threats to the health of the Deschutes River and its tributaries. 
We advocate for water quality, a healthy ecosystem, and for the establishment and 
protection of robust populations of resident and anadromous fish throughout the river’s 
entire watershed. As such, the environmental impacts of any proposed HCP and EIS for 
the Deschutes Basin are of critical interest to our supporters and Board of Directors.  

 
We call for better procedures in creating, executing, and monitoring the Habitat 

Conservation Plan (“HCP”), stronger protections for the covered species, and better 
considered and more responsive water quality protections. As proposed, the HCP falls 
short of protecting the covered species to a level that allow for their continued survival 
and recovery, prioritizes irrigation activities to the detriment of those covered species, 
fails to consider fully the negative and controllable water quality impacts from the 
covered activities, and does not provide for enough flexibility or responsive changes 
during the thirty-year lifetime of the plan. As such, we call for a delay in the plan’s 
approval, a serious reconsideration of the proposed Conservation Measures, and a 
broader scope of responsive actions. Without these additional considerations, the HCP 
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as proposed appreciably reduces the likelihood of survival and recovery of the covered 
species and does not minimize and mitigate takings to the maximum extent practicable, 
as required by the Endangered Species Act. 
 

1. Procedures used in creating the HCP and proposed for implementation and 
monitoring are insufficient and require reconsideration before final approval. 

 
The proposed HCP’s creation, implementation, and monitoring procedures are 

inadequate. The public involvement has not given interested parties and stakeholders 
enough information or opportunity to meaningfully contribute in the review process. 
Additionally, the Alternatives analyzed were largely the same as the Proposed Action 
with slight variations while ignoring and failing to consider better options. Finally, the 
HCP does not consider the full range of procedures necessary to implement and 
monitor the required actions. These procedural issues highlight the need for a thorough 
reconsideration of the proposed HCP. Until that reconsideration returns the necessary 
changes to the HCP that allows for the survival and recovery of the covered species and 
minimizes and mitigates the impacts of the taking to the maximum extent practicable, 
the HCP cannot be approved. 
 

a. Public involvement in the HCP development process was underutilized and did 
not provide true opportunities to provide constructive feedback. 

 
The stakeholders, interested groups, and public as a whole were not effectively 

included in the proposed HCP’s creation. Despite the number of public events and 
opportunities to provide comment, they did not provide a true opportunity for public 
contribution. Between the initial scoping and this current comment period, interested 
commenters could not provide helpful comments to the HCP’s writers. By increasing 
transparency in the 2-year creation process and by offering a longer comment period for 
this proposal, the Permittees could have better included the public in refining the HCP 
to better achieve sufficient protections for covered species. 

 
Comments were not effectively sought. The Permittees’ request for comment asked 

the public what it thought should be the scope of the HCP. At that point in the process,1 
the Permittees, upon information and belief, were well-aware of the HCP’s intended 
scope. The Permittees should have offered their intended scope for the HCP and sought 
public comment to better refine and address that scope. In addition, providing the 
public with access to the information the Permittees had at the time of the scoping 

                                                        
1 “Notice of Intent to Prepare a Draft Environmental Impact Statement for the Proposed Deschutes River 
Basin Habitat Conservation Plan in Oregon” July 24, 2017. 82 FR 34326. 
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notice would have resulted in better-informed and more helpful comments. Instead, the 
undefined scope and undisclosed information led to largely blind suggestions from the 
public. While interested groups had an opportunity during this comment period to 
offer suggestions on proposed scope, such participation was needed but functionally 
denied during the more than 2-year drafting and creation period.   

 
Beyond the initial scoping comment period, the current comment period for the 

draft HCP and EIS is not long enough for the public to provide effective and useful 
feedback. Between the depth of scientific analysis, the complicated procedures of the 
Conservation Measures and their effect on the covered areas and species, and the thirty-
year effective period of this comment, both the initial 45-day comment period and even 
the longer 60-day period are insufficient. Whereas the Permittees had more than two 
years to review, revise, and complete the scientific and practical effects of the proposed 
actions, the public was given only a month and a half initially. Even worse, the public 
meetings where concerned citizens could offer oral comment were held less than two 
weeks after the public notice and draft HCP and EIS were published – not nearly 
enough time to provide fully considered, constructive, and actionable comments.2 An 
additional period of 14 days was a seemingly arbitrary and woefully inadequate 
decision, where an initial 90 days was warranted. With such an important and long-
lived proposal, a longer comment period with better-timed public meetings are 
extremely important.  

 
Additionally, Fish & Wildlife Service veered away from a pair of guidance 

documents in setting both the initial and revised comment periods. These guidance 
documents set specific minimum comment period lengths for HCP based on the plan’s 
complexity. Under a 2011 public-focused guidance document, an HCP that also requires 
an EIS should “generally” receive a 90-day comment period.3 The more recent HCP 
Handbook lowers this requirement for HPC’s with EIS to “at least 60 days.”4 The 
Handbook goes on, however, to recommend a 90-day comment period for HCPs that 
are “exceptionally complex or precedent-setting.“ Looking at these guidance 

                                                        
2 Public Meetings were held on 10/15 and 10/16, respectively. 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, ”Draft Environmental Impact Statement and Draft Habitat Conservation 
Plan; Receipt of Application for Incidental Take Permits; Klamath, Deschutes, Jefferson, Crook, Wasco, 
and Sherman Counties, Oregon,” (published 10/4/2019) 84 FR 53164.  
3 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service “Habitat Conservation Plans Under the Endangered Species Act” (April 
2011). Available at: https://www.fws.gov/endangered/esa-library/pdf/hcp.pdf. 
4  “HCPs that are exceptionally complex…we recommend at least 90 days initially for HCPs with EISs.” 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, “Habitat 
Conservation Planning and Incidental Take Permit Processing Handbook,” (December 2016), at page 14-
14. Available at: https://www.fws.gov/endangered/esa-library/pdf/HCP_Handbook.pdf.  
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documents, the initial 45-day comment period is insufficient under either. Additionally, 
the revised 60-day comment period still is inappropriately short, as this highly complex 
proposed HCP warrants the longer 90-day comment period contemplated by both FWS 
guidance documents. We also raise concerns with the period-setting procedures, as the 
initial 45-day period might have discouraged potential commenters by the short 
turnaround time. FWS should adhere to its internal guidance at a minimum, in order to 
allow for well-considered and constructive public comments. Combined with the 
ineffective initial scoping and poorly timed public meetings, DRA objects as follows: 

 
b. The Alternatives considered do not provide the true range of possible actions the 

Permittees could take to achieve the HCP’s goals. 
 

The Alternatives described in the EIS do not provide the Permittees or FWS the 
reflective range of achievable actions they could take to realize the goals and purposes 
of this HCP. Though fifteen alternatives were considered, these failed to address all 
reasonable alternatives. Likewise, some screened-out alternatives provide better 
mechanisms for inexpensive impoundment and diversion operations as well as 
satisfactory protections of the covered species. Finally, considered alternatives were 
incorrectly screened-out for less protective mechanisms, failing to maximize mitigation 
efforts. Our comments below look at those incorrectly chosen Conservation Measures 
and explain why a discarded or unconsidered alternative is better suited for a properly 
protective HCP. Based on that discussion, the ultimately choice in Proposed Action was 
arbitrary, capricious, and in conflict with statutory requirements. 
 

i. Conservation Measure for Wickiup Reservoir – 1 
 

Conservation Measure WR-1’s Alternatives analysis process had serious and 
unjustified issues. While the Alternatives analysis focused heavily on the phased 
approach seen in Items D through G, the chosen measures are not the best option. 
Though the analysis considered better alternatives, the Permittees chose their preferred 
alternative (i.e. the “Proposed Action”) without sufficiently justifying their choice either 
in the HCP itself or in the Alternatives analysis.5 Their choice coupled with the poor 
explanations for eliminating preferable alternatives highlights the problems in the 
Permittee’s review process and needs reconsideration before the proposed HCP is 
approved. 

 

                                                        
5 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, “Draft Environmental Impact Statement for the Deschutes Basin Habitat 
Conservation Plan, Volume II: Appendices” (2019). Appendix 2-A “EIS Alternatives Screening Process.” 
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Despite the number of alternatives considered for WR-1, the Permittees did not give 
those alternatives proper consideration. In particular, Alternatives 3, 4, and 5 all 
pertained, at least in part, to the measure’s phased approach. And while Alternatives 3 
and 4 were fully considered alternatives, in that they were not screened-out, they were 
ultimately not chosen as the Proposed Action. The draft HCP should not be approved 
until the Permittees either provide evidence-supported explanations as to why 
Alternatives 3, 4, and 5 were not chosen as the preferred alternative or to select one of 
those alternatives to replace the currently Proposed Action. 

 
Alternatives 3 and 4 were incorrectly overlooked as the preferred alternatives. Both 

alternatives would provide protections for the Oregon Spotted Frog (“OSF”) more 
quickly than the Proposed Action, and with minimal additional barriers to their 
implementation. Of these two alternatives, Alternative 4 is DRA’s preferred choice 
because it provides higher flows more quickly than both Alternative 3 and the Proposed 
Action. In addition, it provides for a shorter Incidental Take Permit (“ITP”) term. This 
shorter term requires the Permittees to respond to potential issues a full decade earlier 
than either Alternative 3 or the Proposed Action. 

 
Alternative 3 is preferable to the Permittees’ Proposed Action because it achieves 

protective flow levels more quickly. It provides 100cfs more than the currently 
Proposed Alternative immediately and for each subsequent increase period, providing 
more water and more habitat for the OSF. Permittees discarded it incorrectly, citing the 
increased pressures it would place on Wickiup Reservoir’s water levels.6 Permittees 
claim that the 200cfs immediately required under Alternative 3 would strain storage 
levels to unsustainable levels in the early years of implementation. What the Permittees 
essentially argue is that their “plans” to meet the future flow increases, under the 
Proposed Action, can and will be implemented by the specified dates. However, there is 
no legally binding requirement that these be achieved, rendering them mere precatory 
statements of intent. These issues will be addressed more thoroughly in Subsection c.iv, 
which addresses the lack of off-ramps. Under the Proposed Action, the OSF would face 
two decades of insufficient flow while the responsible Irrigation Districts attempt to 
address water levels issues. These two decades of increased OSF takings cannot be 
considered minimizing and mitigating impacts to the maximum extent practicable. The 
Proposed Action puts aside a practicable mitigation effort for a less-protective 
approach, enshrining the HCP’s preference of Irrigation District activities over, and to 
the detriment of covered species. This choice fails to meet the goals of the ESA and any 
HCP and, thus, cannot be approved. 

                                                        
6 Arnold Irrigation District, et. al, “Draft Deschutes Basin Habitat Conservation Plan” (2019) at page 11-6. 



 

    
deschutesriveralliance.org / 5331 SW Macadam Ave / Suite 330 / Portland, OR / 97239 ~ Cooler, Cleaner H2O  6	

 
Similarly, Alternative 4 is also preferable to the Permittees’ Proposed Action. 

Alternative 4 provides for 300cfs immediately and reaches the 400cfs goal in year 6 – 15 
years, much earlier than the Proposed Action. Again, the Permittees cite concerns with 
Wickiup Reservoir levels as the main rationale for ignoring and rejecting this 
alternative. Despite this concern, the Permittees do not sufficiently explain how the 
Proposed Action’s 15 additional years of implementation would ensure reservoir levels 
remain at optimal level – failing to address the same concerns that justified Alternative 
4’s elimination. In addition, the Permittees ignore the benefits it would provide for the 
OSF. Lower OSF impact in the early implementation years combined with 15 additional 
years of protective flows provide significant but not maximum extent practicable 
mitigation. In addition, the shorter permit period that Alternative 4 offers would further 
aid the OSF’s recovery. With many of the HCP’s assumptions unclear over the long 
term, a 20-year permit period, as opposed to the proposed 30-year period, would entail 
that the Conservation Measures would be verified as protective a whole decade earlier. 
With the unavoidable uncertainty, these earlier changes and adaptations provide better 
protections and a better chance for recovery for all covered species. The Permittees, 
however, only mention their preferred 30-year period as better because of the increased 
regulatory certainty, especially surrounding their capital investments and the longer 
time to meet required water levels.7 This unlawfully prioritizes the Irrigation Districts 
over covered species. These capital investments will need to be made, regardless of ITP 
length, to effectively protect covered species. Likewise, regulatory certainty should not 
take precedence over covered species recovery. Finally, a gradual, 30-year period to 
meet protective water levels and flows is not needed and likely imperils the OSF. The 
continued decline of the covered species is immediate and constant. Without immediate 
protective action, the covered species can be extirpated before the full protections of the 
proposed HCP would occur.  

 
Alternative 5, unlike Alternatives 3 and 4, was eliminated in the Second Tier Screen. 

Alternative 5 requires 400cfs immediately in year 1 and for the whole life of the HCP, 
rather than allowing the Permittees 20 years to achieve the same levels as chosen in the 
Proposed Action. Essentially, it achieves the flow goal more quickly than any other 
alternative and provides consistency over the HCP’s 30 years, immediately addressing a 
species-related concern. Despite this, it was eliminated without sufficient explanation. 
The Second Tier Screen looked at two topics: (1) whether the alternative avoids or 
substantially lessens any of the proposed action’s significant environmental effects, and 
(2) whether it is different enough from another alternative. The Permittee’s provide 

                                                        
7 HCP at page 11-3. 
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very little explanation for this alternative’s elimination, claiming it was “too similar” to 
Alternatives 2, 3, and 4 and because of potential impacts to the water supply in early 
years of implementation. Alternative 5, however, was the only alternative to 
immediately require 400cfs of flow – the scientifically-based and Permittee-determined 
protective level for the OSF.8 The immediacy of this alternative’s benefits is enough to 
distinguish it from the others. Additionally, it speaks to an otherwise unaddressed 
environmental problem – low flows and associated water levels during the first 20 years 
(including the first five years) of the HCP. 

 
Beyond these two justifications, the Permittees’ point to water supply concerns 

during the early years of implementation as a justification for eliminating all three of 
these alternatives. The Permittees, however, do not explain why or how the 400cfs 
required in Year 21 will be less prohibitive than in Year 1. It offers no firm procedures to 
address any water supply issues nor does it plan for increased storage to meet potential 
supply demands. Rather, the Permittees offer “guarantees” and poorly explained plans. 
For example, North Unit Irrigation District “guarantees” that it will meet flow 
requirements as they come. Their plan is to reduce irrigation deliveries and to increase 
efficiencies through piping projects,9 both of which are out of the District’s direct 
control. The Proposed Action, actually, builds in contingencies to allow for lower 
minimum winter flows.10 This proposed loophole allows for NUID’s “guarantees” to be 
completely avoided, so long as the specified conditions occur. In effect, the Proposed 
Action delays achieving the Permittee-chosen protective flow levels in order to allow 
the Permittees a chance to actually figure out how it will meet the requirements. 
Because Alternative 5 is substantially different than any other alternative, it offers a 
solution to inadequately protective flows in the early years of implementation, and 
because the justification for its elimination is not addressed by the Proposed Action, the 
Permittees incorrectly eliminated a reasonable and, in our opinion, preferable 
alternative. The Permittees must reconsider their rejection of, or at minimum provide a 
lawful explanation as to why, Alternatives 3, 4, and 5 were eliminated before the HCP 
can be approved. 
 

ii. Conservation Measure for the Crooked River – 1 
 

The Alternatives analysis for CR-1 has some serious discrepancies. While the HCP 
itself cites two alternatives to Conservation Measure CR-1 it considered during the 
review process, those cited alternatives do not seem to correspond to any alternative 
                                                        
8 HCP at pages 5-54 and 6-19. 
9 HCP at pages 11-5 and 11-6. 
10 HCP at page 11-6. 



 

    
deschutesriveralliance.org / 5331 SW Macadam Ave / Suite 330 / Portland, OR / 97239 ~ Cooler, Cleaner H2O  8	

discussed in HCP EIS Appendix 2-A. The two alternatives discussed in the HCP11 
address similar topics – flows for covered species. The first seeks to increase flows year-
round to 80cfs. The second alternative seeks to increase flows through Permittee 
purchases of Prineville Reservoir waters. Both were ultimately dismissed due to 
concerns about reservoir water levels and meeting patron demands. However, meeting 
patron demands to the detriment of covered species is not properly justifiable in an 
HCP. If the Proposed Action would ultimately result in increased hurdles and threats to 
a covered species’ survival and recovery as compared to other alternatives, the HCP’s 
goals are not met and an ITP cannot properly be issued. The goal of the ITP is to 
minimize and mitigate takings, which include the Permittee-caused hurdles, to the 
maximum extent practicable to allow for covered species’ survival and recovery. 
 

DRA’s main concerns regarding these missing alternatives are two-fold. First, 
including these alternatives in the HCP while they are omitted in the EIS is concerning. 
It points to inconsistencies in the Alternatives review process. Were these alternatives 
considered? Can the Permittees justify their exclusion further, beyond the HCP’s very 
short explanation? Were there other alternatives considered for other Conservation 
Measures that were not included in either the HCP or the EIS? FWS must demand an 
explanation for these two alternatives’ absence in Appendix 2-A despite their use in the 
HCP, for these two alternatives to receive the same analysis that the other eliminated 
alternatives received in Appendix 2-A, and an assurance that the Permittees did not fail 
to include other considered alternatives in either the HCP or the EIS.  

 
Our second concern echoes our previous concerns with other Permittee justifications 

– preference for Irrigation Districts to the detriment of covered species. The first CR-1 
alternative sought to increase flows year-round. It was dismissed because of the 
“limited benefit” it would have for covered species in the summer and the concern over 
sufficient levels in reservoirs for winter flows.12 With this alternative, the Irrigation 
Districts would purchase reservoir waters to provide sufficient flows for covered 
species. This was dismissed because of fears that the purchased water would inhibit the 
Permittees’ ability to divert water to its patrons. Ultimately, the Proposed Action does 
not provide the water necessary for the covered species to successfully recover while 
the alternatives would. These alternatives would better provide recovery conditions. 
The HCP, EIS, and ITP cannot be approved if covered species would be unable to 
survive and recover, and reservation of such necessary water for patrons is no excused. 
A more serious look at the alternatives and an explanation as to how the species will 

                                                        
11 HCP at page 11-9. 
12 Ibid. 
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recover and thrive based on the Proposed Action is necessary before the HCP can 
properly be approved. 

 
c. The requirements, procedures, and contingency plans in the HCP do not 

adequately provide for or explain responsive strategies or adaptive measures. 
 

Many of the proposed Conservation Measures do not adequately explain the 
implementation, execution, or response procedures that they offer. While the goals and 
the reasons for the requirements and contingencies are important, they mean very little 
without sufficient explanations or prescribed procedures. For these Conservation 
Measures to be adequately protective and rehabilitative for the covered species, the 
Permittees must offer clear and fully explained procedures for how the measures will 
be implemented, how certain monitoring provisions function, how the contingency 
plans will be executed when they are needed, and provide clear and effective sanctions 
for non-compliance. 
 

i. Monitoring, Reporting, and Adaptation 
 
Monitoring is vital for Conservation Measures to effectively protect the covered 

species. However, for monitoring to be useful, the information must be available to act 
on in a timely manner. Additionally, the provisions in the HCP must allow measures to 
adapt when monitoring shows that the actions are not effectively protecting covered 
species. The proposed HCP fails to do either of these. Though the proposed HCP does 
call for monitoring of each of its Conservation Measures, the reporting date and 
intervals are inadequate and do not allow for effective responses. Additionally, only 
two Conservation Measures allow for effectiveness monitoring and subsequent 
adaptive management. These unacceptable shortcomings with monitoring, reporting, 
and adaptation require more analysis, better procedures, and a broadened scope before 
the HCP is approved. 

 
The monitoring provisions proposed in the HCP do not allow for effective response 

actions and are not protective of the covered species. As proposed, the Permittees are 
only required to report their implementation progress and success annually. Some 
measures allow for even longer periods – up to five years between submissions. While 
an annual report makes sense for some of the measures, such as CR-4’s lateral piping 
goal, a year-long period is too long for most of the measures. The majority of the 
proposed Conservation Measures focus on flows and reservoir levels, which are 
constantly changing. Reporting the progress in achieving these levels in an annual 
report only allows for retrospective analysis. Increasing reporting frequency would 
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allow for earlier intervention when measures are not achieving their goals. Increasing 
this frequency as close to real-time updates13 as possible would allow the Permittees to 
respond to, and agencies to enforce against, non-achievement more quickly than the 
current annual reporting scheme would allow.  

 
In addition to infrequent reporting requirements, the monitoring program sets the 

reporting submission date at an inopportune time. Most of the Conservation Measures 
require their annual reporting to be submitted on January 31. This date limits both the 
Permittees’ and FWS’s ability to effectively respond to issues before the next year’s 
important life cycle and irrigation periods begin. Many of the crucial life cycle stages of 
covered species occur in March and April – just months after the previous year’s reports 
are submitted. With such a short turnaround time, the Conservation Measures’ 
ineffective implementation could take two full years to address and remedy. With the 
precarious situation that these covered species are already facing, two years of delay 
could be the difference between recovery and continued jeopardy. Real-time flow and 
water level reporting would be an early warning sign and allow for more time to better 
respond to a measure’s shortcoming. Alternatively, moving the submission date back 
and providing more time to respond to issues would also solve the timing issues. 
 

While all Conservation Measures proposed in the HCP call for monitoring, the 
specifics of how monitoring will occur and reasoned explanation of how the monitoring 
will result in positive changes are largely unaddressed. Without sufficient explanations 
or procedures, the details are largely left to the implementors to decide. This obscures 
any potential analysis into the actual effects of the monitoring procedures. For this draft 
HCP to properly be approved, these procedures and their effects must clearly show that 
they will result in the protection and rehabilitation of covered species. Without these 
changes, their protective value is unverifiable and an ITP must not be issued. 

 
Beyond poor monitoring and reporting requirements, the HCP must also address 

effectiveness monitoring and adaptive management more fully. As proposed, the HCP 
only provides for effectiveness monitoring and adaptive management in four specific 
scenarios covered by two Conservation Measures – CP-1 and WR-1. While these two 
measures are crucially important for OSF protection, that should not lessen the 
importance of other Conservation Measures that protect the other covered species. Each 
of the Conservation Measures that aim to directly benefit the covered species should 
                                                        
13 The Bureau of Reclamation already monitors and publishes reservoir levels and flow rates throughout 
the Deschutes Basin.  
Bureau of Reclamation “Pacific Northwest Region Major Storage Reservoirs in the Deschutes River 
Basin” (last visited Nov. 20, 2019). Available at: https://www.usbr.gov/pn/hydromet/destea.html. 
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also have effectiveness monitoring and adaptive management requirements. Those 
Conservation Measures are DR-1, CC-1, CC-2, CC-3, WC-1, WC-3, WC-5, CR-1, CR-2, 
CR-3, CR-5, and CR-6. A successful and sufficiently protective HCP, especially one with 
a 30-year lifetime, must build in adaptation in order to effectively allow species to 
recover. 

 
In addition to establishing more effectiveness monitoring and adaptive management 

provisions, the four proposed provisions should be reconsidered. These four measures 
should not serve as a guide in creating the new provisions. While these measures do 
monitor their success, the only adaptations considered would lower species protections. 
Adaptive Management Measures CP-1.1, CP-1.2, CP-1.3, and WR 1.1 all seek to either 
lower the required minimum flows or to allow for more rapid reservoir drawdowns. 
Both of these outcomes would further increase pressure on covered species to the 
benefit of the Permittees’ covered activities. The adaptive management measures must 
also consider more protective measures when effectiveness monitoring yields poor 
results. Accounting for only one possible outcome (i.e. the measures will be too 
protective of species) completely ignores a likely scenario that the measures will not 
benefit covered species sufficiently. Adapting measures to better protect species 
through expanded effectiveness monitoring and adaptative management provisions, 
more frequent reporting, and better-timed submissions all must be included in a 
reasonably protective HCP. 
 

ii. Conservation Measures without procedures or explanations 
 

Beyond monitoring and reporting issues, the Conservation Measures themselves are 
not thoroughly justified or explained. The overarching issue with the HCP’s 
Conservation Measures is failing to explain how those measures will be implemented. 
Certain measures establish a goal through their provisions without specifying any 
mechanism or procedures to achieve that goal. Other measures rely on third parties 
without explaining how those parties or the Permittees will be held accountable. 
Without clear parameters, judging the Conservation Measures’ success is difficult. This 
infirmity is amplified by the measures’ poor explanation in the HCP and EIS. Without 
sufficiently explained parameters, the HCP cannot ensure the Conservation Measures 
will successfully protect the covered species and the HCP cannot be approved. 

 
Without providing clear procedures, mechanisms, and metrics for the Conservation 

Measures’ implementation and execution, commenters and reviewers cannot offer 
critical analysis during comment periods and cannot ensure the HCP’s successful 
implementation. The proposed HCP puts forward four Conservation Measures without 
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fully explaining how they will be achieved – WC-2, WC-4, CR-4, and CR-5. WC-2 and 
CR-4 create funds for the Irrigation Districts to use for habitat protections. WC-4 and 
CR-5 rely on third-party cooperation for their goals to be met. The first pair of 
measures, which create separate funds, must establish guidelines and procedures for 
how that money is expended. Though both measures designate entities to make the 
final expenditure decisions, it does not specify how the money can be spent. While the 
purposes – habitat restoration and instream water right purchasing and leasing – are 
clearly defined, this is the only restriction. The funds and overseeing entities could 
decide either to sit on the money indefinitely or to overpay for the services and empty 
all value from the funds. The measures also fail to explain when, how, and by what 
standards the governing entities give their final approval on the funds’ expenditure 
decisions. For these two funds to succeed in their protective and restorative purposes, 
the Permittees and the HCP must provide clear guidance and establish better 
procedures. 

 
In addition, the third party-reliant Conservation Measures also need better 

explanations and guidelines established to ensure their successful implementation. 
These two measures, WC-4 and CR-5, rely on Irrigation District patrons to cooperate 
with the districts and agree to their terms. While the agreements are well-explained in 
the two measures, the procedures are unclear. First, the Conservation Measures do not 
consider the possibility of patron non-cooperation, even though in the absence of such 
cooperation the measures’ goals cannot be achieved. Creating a contingency plan, as 
discussed in the next subsection, would provide important parameters for how to 
proceed in those situations. The Conservation Measures also fail to prioritize projects. If 
patrons do cooperate, no system exists to specify who the districts will work with first 
nor when. Prioritizing based on important areas for covered species, older and 
substandard infrastructure, and logically or geographically connected projects should 
all be considered. Finally, the efforts required are ill-explained. For WC-4, the 
Conservation Measure says that “the goal” is to install pipes. For CR-5, the district must 
work to “proactively contact” patrons and to “actively seek” matching funds. These 
imprecise terms and goals do not establish clear standards by which measure success or 
failure. If “the goal” is not met, does the Irrigation District lose its permit? How often 
does “actively seek” require? Without clear measures or established guidelines, the 
Conservation Measures’ protections for covered species cannot be approved as 
protective and rehabilitative. 
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iii. Poorly reasoned, explained, and missing contingency plans 
 

The proposed HCP also ineffectively addresses contingency plans for its 
Conservation Measures. Contingency plans are those that take effect when certain 
conditions, related to specific Conservation Measures, arise. The contingency plans 
allow the responsible parties to either meet a lesser protective standard or to act in 
entirely different ways than normally required under the Conservation Measures. 
While these contingency plans contemplate important scenarios pertaining to covered 
activities, the existing contingency plans are not protective of covered species over long-
term application. Under the proposed HCP’s language, long-term use of the 
contingency plans is both foreseeable and fully allowable, so long as the required 
conditions continue. In addition, the contingency plans are often under explained. 
Better explanations as to when the contingency plan may replace the preferred action 
and how those plans function are needed. Finally, some Conservation Measures use 
conditional language but offer no contingency plan. As a result, the actions required by 
those measures may be ignored with impunity, resulting in no protection at all, if the 
conditions arise. With these three issues surrounding the contingency plans – non-
protectiveness, under-explanation, and absent plans – the Conservation Measures are 
inadequate and unenforceable. As such, FWS cannot approve this HCP as protectively 
or statutorily adequate.  

 
The contingency plans in the proposed HCP would allow for responsive actions that 

are not sufficiently protective of covered species. The contingency plans inadequately 
and unlawfully permit a level of protection that would not allow the covered species to 
survive and recover. As written in the draft HCP, the contingency plans allow for 
alternate actions when certain condition arise. For example, CC-1 allows required 
minimum flow levels to be ignored if inflows and reservoir levels would not allow for 
those flows to be met. Because the contingency plans’ conditional language is expressly 
included in the Conservation Measures themselves, that language becomes permit 
conditions on the same level as the measures themselves. The result is that, as long as 
the specific conditions arise, the Permittees may meet a lesser level of protective action 
and still avoid enforcement action. The result of the HCP’s existing contingency plans – 
continued unacceptable habitat conditions - cannot be approved. FWS must require the 
Permittees to put forth adequately protective contingency plans before the HCP may be 
legally approved. 
 

The proposed HCP has six proposed contingency plans for its corresponding 
Conservation Measures. These contingency plans, however, do not offer necessary 
protections for covered species when applied over the long-term. And as water 
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availability changes over the term of the HCP and ITP, it is possible that these 
contingency plans could become standard operating procedure for the Permittees. The 
HCP establishes these contingency plans at Conservation Measures CP-1, WR-1, CC-1, 
CR-1, CR-2, and CR-6. CR-6 responds to “dry year” declarations. The remaining five 
contingency plans (CP-1, WR-1, CC-1, CR-1, and CR-2) respond to reservoir levels and 
inflows.  

 
While these plans offer a good structural model for other Conservation Measures 

without contingency plans to follow, especially the specificity that CR-6 offers, the 
Permittees fail to explain how these plans’ lesser requirements would protect the 
covered species and allow them to recover with long-term application. To ensure that 
the covered species have the opportunity to recover, the Permittees must expressly limit 
the use of contingency plans, set more protective standards in the proposed 
contingency plans, or prove how the reduced standards of the contingency plans would 
still provide for the covered species to recover over the long term.  

 
While these plans are helpful for quick responses, their lesser protections may lead 

to further declination of the covered species – the opposite of the desired outcome and 
requirements of an HCP. To ensure these plans do not become the default standards, a 
restrictive time period must be imposed. Allowing these contingency plans to be used 
for a limited number of days, weeks, or months per year, or a limited number of years 
during the plan’s lifetime, would assure that the higher, protective standards remain 
the presumed default option. Alternately, setting more protective standards for the 
contingency plans would also achieve the goals of the HCP. For example, instead of CP-
1 allowing for 30cfs, it could allow for 45cfs. More protective contingency standards 
would lessen the species impacts during their use. Scientific evidence still would be 
required to establish that the adequacy of the higher standards, in particular, how the 
contingency plans would allow for the covered species’ recovery.  

 
In addition to the six specified contingency plans, the HCP proposes five other 

Conservation Measures that contemplate scenarios where contingency plans are 
needed. These five measures rely on intervening, non-Permittee controlled forces to 
meet their goals but do not consider alternatives if those intervening forces cannot 
achieve the goal. Without contingency plans, the designated parties risk noncompliance 
and violation of the HCP and ITP’s terms. The specific Conservation Measures are DR-
1, WC-1, WC-2, WC-4, and CR-5. Of these measures, four (WC-1, WC-2, WC-4, and CR-
5) rely on third party actions and cooperation to achieve the goals. With this reliance on 
third parties, the responsible Permittees do not have the ability to ensure these 
measures can or will be met. For example, WC-4 calls for 11 miles of patron laterals 
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piping. This requires the patrons to sign a contract allowing the piping to occur. If an 
insufficient number of patrons agree, the piping goal cannot be met and the expected 
benefits from that piping will never be achieved – to the detriment of covered species. 
Creating a contingency plan for this situation, and the similar situations for instream 
flow leasing and fish screen installation, will ensure that the species’ benefits will still be 
achieved even if the third parties do not cooperate.  

 
The remaining measure, DR-1, sets a minimum flow but does not ensure that it, or 

even a lesser level, will be met at all. Conservation Measure DR-1 requires three 
Irrigation Districts to coordinate and meet minimum flows. The complicated provisions 
in this measure ultimately allow the three districts to avoid releasing storage even when 
flows fall below the required level as long as they themselves are not diverting water to 
their patrons. Essentially, if flows are below the minimum required level and the three 
districts are not diverting water to patrons, no party will be held accountable. The 
covered species reliant on these flows will suffer, despite the three districts’ ability to 
release storage to meet the required levels. A simple contingency plan that requires the 
release of stored water would ensure protective flows will be met. 

 
While DRA appreciates that contingency plans were created for some Conservation 

Measures, we call for both more contingency plans and for plans that ensure covered 
species will survive and recover. The Permittees must prove that the proposed 
contingency plans will be sufficiently protective or propose new, protective plans. In 
addition, the Permittees must consider and create contingency plans for the 
Conservation Measures identified above. Without properly protective contingency 
plans, Permittees risk non-compliance with the required terms of the HCP and ITP, risk 
responsive legal action, permit revocation, and the loss of threatened and endangered 
species in the Deschutes Basin. 

 
iv. Lack of “off-ramps” 

 
While the Conservation Measures set operating conditions required of the 

Permittees, those measures do little to explain how those measures will be enforced. 
While monitoring, reporting, and certain adaptive measures and contingency plans are 
in place, the HCP does not lay out how non-achievement is addressed. While FWS is 
free to revoke the ITP when Permittees fail to adhere to the HCP’s requirements, this is 
an extreme option. Instead, the HCP should include consequences, fines, and clear steps 
to address how Permittees could ultimately lose their ITPs when they fail to comply 
with the required Conservation Measures. Similarly, measures should include more, or 
better, contingency plans to address shortcomings. Though the ITP’s extended lifetime 
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provides regulatory certainty, it also allows potentially ineffective strategies to continue 
for years, to the detriment of endangered and threatened species. Building better off-
ramps into the HCP would provide clearer disciplinary procedures and allows for 
action in response to ineffective measures.  

 
Non-compliance with the HCP requirements is not addressed in either the HCP or 

the accompanying EIS. While there are legal options to respond to noncompliance – 
specifically, revocation of the ITP or bringing an enforcement suit – those are not 
preferable options for either the Irrigation Districts or the concerned parties. Rather, the 
HCP should address non-compliance more directly. One possible addition to the HCP 
to address this issue would be to include an express provision allowing revocation 
whenever a requirement is not met. FWS is unlikely to revoke the ITP in response to 
occasional non-compliance without a clear mandate to do so. Adding this provision 
would clearly establish a mandate. While this provision may seem extreme, it merely 
enshrines the general expectation of all permits – comply with the terms or lose the 
benefits. An alternative to this “all-or-nothing” approach could be to build in other 
disciplinary measures. Gradually increasing monetary fines, increasing the required 
protective standards, and revocation of the ITP are all potential options. Without 
disciplinary responses or a real threat of permit revocation, Permittees would have little 
motivation to ensure perfect compliance with the required terms of the HCP. Relying 
on FWS to act or for citizens to bring an enforcement suit is ineffective and brings more 
regulatory uncertainty than establishing a disciplinary response program would. The 
HCP should include procedures for addressing Permittee non-compliance during the 
life of the HCP and ITP.  

 
Beyond the issue of non-compliance, the HCP and its Conservation Measures do 

little to allow for adaptive responses throughout the 30-year life of the plan and 
accompanying ITP. Though Section 9 of the HCP addresses “Changed and 
Unforeseeable Circumstances” and some specific Conservation Measures have 
effectiveness monitoring requirements or contingency plans, more is needed. The first 
step should be to require effectiveness monitoring for all Conservation Measures. Thirty 
years of prediction is difficult in any situation. To adequately protect covered species 
for the requested thirty years, Permittees must establish that their proposed 
Conservation Measures will assist in covered species’ recovery during the entirety 
permit term. To maintain regulatory certainty, building effectiveness monitoring into all 
of the Conservation Measures will help ensure the HCP continues to be protective over 
its life. Conservation Measures CP-1 and WR-1 both already incorporate effectiveness 
monitoring. Using these two measures as a structural model, the Permittees should 
create effectiveness monitoring provisions for the remaining Conservation Measures. 
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While compliance monitoring might appear sufficient for some measures, 

effectiveness monitoring is a better mechanism to both maintain the HCP and achieve 
its species protection goals. Effectiveness monitoring, as distinguished from the 
contingency plans discussed above, looks at the success of Conservation Measures and 
allows an avenue for changes to be made. As an example, Conservation Measures like 
WC-4 (patron lateral piping) or CR-5 (fish screen installation at patron diversions) only 
require compliance monitoring. However, that monitoring does not address scenarios 
where non-compliance is the only viable option. Looking at these two measures, if 
patrons do not cooperate, those measures will not be achieved and the responsible 
parties will be out of compliance with the HCP. Effectiveness monitoring could 
contemplate this non-cooperation scenario and have alternatives pre-arranged to 
achieve the same protective goals that the measures aim to achieve. In addition to those 
two examples, the remaining Whychus Creek and Crooked River Conservation 
Measures all are missing effectiveness monitoring considerations, as well as all of the 
Crescent Creek and Deschutes River measures. Expanded effectiveness monitoring and 
established disciplinary procedures provide clear guidelines through which the 
Permittees, FWS, and citizens can ensure the HCP’s species-protection goals are met. 
 

d. The economic burdens are wrongly shouldered by taxpayers rather than by the 
irrigators benefiting from the covered activities. 

 
As currently proposed, much of the economic and implementing burdens of the 

HCP are placed on taxpayers. Instead, the major beneficiaries of the covered activities – 
the irrigators using water for agricultural purposes – should bear a larger portion of the 
plans’ implementation and costs. For example, the Central Oregon Irrigation District (a 
municipal corporation of the State of Oregon) is supported by irrigators as well as the 
cities of Redmond and Bend. Through rates, all of these members contribute. However, 
as the majority users and beneficiaries, irrigators should have a larger financial role in 
the HCP’s implementation. As majority users, their irrigation activities have had a 
larger impact on the covered species and necessitated this proposed HCP. Apportioning 
costs based on the amount of water usage or historic benefit and accompanying harm to 
the covered species would more equitably divide costs of the plan.  

 
Beyond the poorly apportioned financial costs, the irrigators have no required roll in 

implementation. Irrigators are minimally burdened – financially or otherwise – by the 
HCP. Despite the minimal active involvement, the HCP goes at lengths to protect their 
status quo. They are brought into the HCP’s implementation only through two 
Conservation Measures, concerning lateral piping and fish screen installation. These 
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two measures, however, are entirely voluntary from the irrigators’ point of view – there 
is no requirement that they participate or comply. Because of their positioning as water 
users and landowners, irrigators could play a much more beneficial role. Incorporating 
new irrigator-focused Conservation Measures that require on-farm efficiencies to 
reduce water usage and habitat rehabilitation projects would provide significant 
benefits to the covered species. In addition, the simple step of requiring irrigator 
compliance with lateral piping and fish screen installation would ensure that the HCP 
achieves those protections. The division of costs and the minimal role that irrigators 
play in implementation highlight the inequitable distribution of effort that this HCP 
requires. 
 

2. The covered species are not sufficiently protected by the Conservation Measures to 
allow for their continued survival or recovery. 

 
The Conservation Measures aimed at preserving and assisting the covered species 

do not go far enough to allow the species to survive and recover. Particularly, the 
Conservation Measures that delay protective level implementation or allow avoidance 
of protective flows under certain conditions are not fully responsive to life cycle 
requirements and fail to consider broader, achievable protections. They must be 
reassessed. Without the changes specified below, the proposed HCP is not sufficiently 
protective of the covered species, that is, it does not allow for their survival and 
recovery. As such, the ITP cannot be issued until those changes are made. 

 
a. The proposed “Phased Approach” is justified neither by need nor science. 

 
i. Oregon Spotted Frog 
 

Under the proposed HCP’s Conservation Measures, the Permittees are given more 
than 20 years to achieve the flows proposed as protective of the OSF and its needed 
habitat conditions. Conservation Measure WR-1 employs a phased implementation 
approach. Over the first 21 years of the HCP, winter flows are slowly increased during 
specified periods. These winter flows do not reach the proposed 400cfs until the HCP’s 
21st year. The Permittees, however, offer little explanation or justification for this phased 
approach in their rationale. Permittees quickly state that time is needed for third parties 
to adjust to and achieve the new, higher flows.14 Without any deeper explanation, and 
without analyzing the delayed implementation’s negative impacts on the OSF, it was 
chosen as the Proposed Action. Worse, the proposed 400cfs does not achieve necessary 
habitat conditions that the OSF needs for overwintering. Proposing a phased approach 

                                                        
14 HCP at page 1-4. 
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that reaches substandard habitat protections only after two decades will not allow, no 
less ensure, the survival and recovery of the rapidly declining OSF. FWS cannot 
approve this HCP until the Permittees better explain and justify the phased approach’s 
protective purposes and propose flows that will actually allow the species to survive 
and recover.  

 

This phased approach is not justified by scientific data nor is it explained by the 
Permittees. Additionally, it will not provide the OSF its needed habitat conditions 
quickly enough. None of the HCP documents point to any scientific justification for this 
phased approach. The Permittees do not even justify this approach as necessary for 
operations, storage, or release purposes, and even if the Permittees were to justify the 
proposed phases under an operations rationale, such cannot be approved as a 
protective Conservation Measure. The Permittees set the protective winter flows at 
400cfs for the OSF below Wickiup Reservoir. While a 2017 Biological Opinion’s data 
contests the protectiveness of this chosen level,15 its flows are not achieved until the 21st 
year of the HCP – 2041, if the HCP is approved in 2020. As seen from the declining 
population numbers in the OSF listing decision,16 the species would face serious 
difficulty in both their short-term and long-term survival if this proposed level is not 
met for this long of a period. Numbers of breeding female OSF remain extremely low 
throughout the covered area.17 If these low numbers are allowed to continue, the OSF 
can foreseeably be extirpated below Wickiup Reservoir well before the proposed 400cfs 
would be met. Without justification, and with these dire consequences in mind, the 
phased approach to winter flows in WR-1 cannot be included in an HCP that complies 
with the ESA. 

 
In addition to the problems with the phased approach itself, the flows proposed as 

protective of the OSF are far below the necessary levels. A 2017 FWS Biological Opinion 
for OSF impacts from upper Deschutes dam and reservoir operation clearly states that 
higher flow rates are needed for effective overwintering habitat. In Reaches 1 and 218 of 
the Deschutes below Wickiup Reservoir, scientific data suggests that negative impacts 

                                                        
15 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, “Formal Consultation on the Approval of Contract Changes to the 1938 
Inter-District Agreement for the Operation of Crane Prairie and Wickiup Dams, and Implementation of 
Operations and Maintenance and Safety Evaluation of Existing Dams Program at Crane Prairie and 
Wickiup Dams, Deschutes Project, Oregon.” Hereinafter “OSF 2017 BiOp” (November 2017.) U.S. Fish and 
Wildlife Service Reference: 01EOFW00-2017-F-0528. 
16 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, “Endangered and Threatened Wildlife and Plants; Threatened Status for 
Oregon Spotted Frog” (May 2016) 79 FR 51658. 
17 HCP at pages 5-58 to 5-61. 
18 OSF 2017 BiOp, at page 56. 
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begin with flows out of Wickiup Reservoir below 900cfs.19 Those effects begin to 
interfere with overwintering habitat when flows fall below 700cfs.20 Below that level, 
wetlands begin to lose water to the adjacent river, which provide poor overwintering 
habitat. Below 500cfs, wetland water loss to river is accelerated and mudflats – which 
are poor habitat for the OSF in almost all aspects – begin to predominate the area. And 
all of these flows are hundreds of cfs below the proposed maximum 400cfs. Proposing 
these unprotective flow rates below Wickiup Reservoir cannot be considered protective 
to a level that would allow the OSF to survive, let along recover. Combined with the 
two decades of even lesser protective flows that this set of Conservation Measures 
allows, the OSF would not have suitable overwinter habitat for the proposed 30-year 
life of the HCP and its accompanying ITP. These conditions cannot be properly 
approved and must be revised to allow the OSF to survive below Wickiup Reservoir. 
DRA, echoing the requirements of the ESA, demands supportive and protective flows 
to be implemented from Year 1 and through the life of any effective, protective HCP. 
 

ii. Covered Fish Species 
 

Similar to the OSF, a phased approach used in a trio of Conservation Measures are 
not adequately protective of the steelhead trout, bull trout, Chinook salmon, and 
sockeye salmon (hereinafter the “covered fish species”). Conservation Measures WC-1 
and CR-5, in addition to WR-1, all contemplate years of continued inadequacy before 
the measures reaches its fully protections. The urgent response that the covered fish 
species need does not allow for these long periods of under-protection. FWS must not 
approve the HCP if these Conservation Measures do not allow the covered fish species 
to survive and recover. 

 
Conservation Measure WR-1, like for the OSF, is not protective for covered fish 

species. As noted above, WR-1’s phased approach does not protect species at an 
acceptable level for two of the HCP’s three decades. While the measure is mainly 
focused on the OSF, the covered fish species below Wickiup Reservoir are also affected. 
Covered fish species also require sufficient flows and the accompanying water quality 
benefits to thrive and recover. The delay that this measure creates does not provide 
protective flows until Year 21. This 20-year period could easily lead to the extinction of 

                                                        
19 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, “Reinitiation of Formal Consultation on Bureau of Reclamation 
Approval of Contract Changes to the 1938 Inter-District Agreement for the Operation of Crane Prairie 
and Wickiup Dams, and Implementation of the Review of Operations and Maintenance (ROM) and 
Safety Evaluation of Existing Dams (SEED) Programs at Crane Prairie and Wickiup Dams, Deschutes 
Project, Oregon (2017-2019)” (July 2019.) U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service Reference: 01EOFW00-2017-F-
0528-R001. At page 7. 
20 OSF 2017 BiOp, at pages 62-63. 
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these fish species in reaches of the Upper Deschutes Basin. Moving the achievement 
dates earlier, as suggested in other Alternatives, would lessen this harm. Providing the 
necessary flows from Year 1 would address this issue immediately and allow for the 
species recovery.  

 
In addition, Conservation Measures WC-1 and CR-5 delay the implementation of the 

chosen protective flow levels for years. While the delay is not as clearly laid out as in 
WR-1, the two measures still allow for non-immediate implementation. WC-1 allows 
the Irrigation Districts five years to increase flows as required under the HCP. While 
this period is not as extreme as the 20 years allowed for WR-1, five years would still 
negatively impact the covered fish species in Whychus Creek. On the other hand, CR-5 
allows the Irrigation Districts an unspecified amount of time to install fish screens on 
patron diversions. Worse, Permittee assistance in this patron screening goal is only 
required for the first five years of the HCP, which will likely lead to the program 
cessation at the end of that fifth year. This short assistance period limits the benefit that 
continued Permittee assistance could provide for the covered fish species. To address 
these two measures shortcomings, the Permittees must provide better implementation 
timing. Shortening WC-1’s allowable non-compliance period to the first or second year 
would minimize impacts on the covered fish species. Additionally, extending the 
Irrigation District’s assistance period under CR-5 to the whole life of the HCP would 
allow fish screens to be installed at more diversions, better protecting covered fish 
species. These minimal changes would provide more benefit than the proposed HCP 
would allow for. 
 

b. Many of the Conservation Measures allow their requirements to be avoided 
under foreseeable scenarios likely to occur. 
 

i. Oregon Spotted Frog 
 

The Conservation Measures that provide necessary flow conditions for the OSF’s 
persistence and recovery are not mandatory. Conservation Measures CP-1, WR-1, and 
CC-1 all provide exceptions under which the designated minimum flows are not 
required. Though the Permittees offer rationales for these exceptions, they cannot justify 
the result – insufficient protections for the OSF. Allowing exceptions to protective flows 
does not protect the OSF, allows for long periods of subpar habitat conditions, and can 
readily lead to the OSF’s extirpation in the covered areas. 

 
Conservation Measure CP-1 allows the specified minimum flows to be changed 

when reservoir conditions would “not allow” them to be met. Where 75cfs is normally 
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required, and likewise considered protective, those flows are allowed to drop as low as 
30cfs. The Permittees do provide justification for this drop, but, astonishingly, do not 
address how the changes will affect the OSF. Because Crane Prairie Reservoir itself is 
habitat for the OSF, it too needs consistent water levels. Meeting 75cfs in months of low 
inflow would drop the water level in the reservoir, interfering with OSF habitat there. 
However, it does not address how 30cfs was determined and set as the acceptable 
minimum nor how this will affect the OSF and its habitat both in the reservoir and 
below the dam. These alternative numbers must be justified scientifically. 

 
Similarly, Conservation Measure WR-1 allows for reduced flow below the Wickiup 

Reservoir dam when inflows are not insufficient. Instead of an alternate minimum, WR-
1 potentially allows for the complete cessation of flows below the dam.21 Unlike CP-1, 
that reduced level is not justified by habitat preservation purposes – Wickiup Reservoir 
is not deemed prime OSF habitat by the Permittees, opting for the Deschutes River 
below the dam as the preferred habitat.22 Instead, this lower level is meant to preserve 
water diversions for the Irrigation Districts, to the detriment of the OSF. Allowing the 
possibility of zero flow without considering the effect on the OSF and without justifying 
the purpose cannot be considered protective of the threatened species and supportive of 
its recovery or even its continued survival. WR-1 cannot allow the possibility of no flow 
to the benefit of irrigators and to the detriment the OSF while also being granted an 
Incidental Take Permit. 

 
Finally, Conservation Measure CC-1 provides an exception for the required storage 

and irrigation seasons’ minimum flow requirement. These flows are required “provided 
there is sufficient inflow…and/or storage.”23 And unlike WR-1 and CP-1, there is no 
extreme minimum or formula to establish an alternate minimum flow. A reasonable 
reading of this measure would allow Tumalo Irrigation District to release no water 
below the Crescent Dam when inflow and storage would not allow. This would result 
in significant and detrimental impacts to the resident OSF. The Permittees do not 
address any potential impacts to the OSF under these conditions. CC-1’s wording could 
cause harm to the OSF persistence and recovery, is not justified, and cannot be the basis 
of an Incidental Take Permit. 

 
 
 
 

                                                        
21 See Conservation Measure WR-1, Items H & J; HCP page. 6-16 to 6-17. 
22 See WR-1 rationale; HCP pages 6-18 to 6-19. 
23 HCP page 6-40. 
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ii. Covered Fish Species 
 

Beyond the OSF-specific flows, other Conservation Measures related to the covered 
fish species also face similar enforceability shortcomings. Conservation Measures DR-1, 
WC-2, CR-1, and CR-6 all contemplate situations where minimum flows can be 
avoided. When added to the minimum flow avoidances discussed above for the OSF, 
which would also impact covered fish in those reaches, the proposed HCP’s issues are 
compounded. To legally approve these Conservation Measures and the Plan as a whole, 
FWS must determine that fish species will have adequate flows in all possible situations 
that will allow for their survival and recovery. To protect the covered fish adequately, 
FWS must determine that the species will have adequate flows in all possible situations. 
The HCP, as proposed, does not ensure adequate flows. 

 
These four Conservation Measures all allow minimum flows to be avoided under 

different scenarios. DR-1 directs a trio of Irrigation Districts to meet minimum flows. 
However, none of the three districts are held liable if those flows are not met. WC-2 
directs TSID to meet minimum flows through purchasing or leasing instream water 
rights. However, if it cannot purchase, lease, or otherwise meet those minimums, there 
are no clear repercussions for the Irrigation District. CR-2 allows minimum flows to be 
avoided if it requires inactive storage to be used. And finally, CR-6 allows minimum 
flows to be reduced, theoretically to zero, during dry years. Even if some flows are 
required during dry years, those could also be set below protective levels. As 
mentioned in the contingency plans subsection above in 1.c.iii, the Permittees must 
establish provisions that ensure the covered fish species will have adequate flows 
throughout all years and all scenarios. FWS cannot approve the HCP before it 
determines the Conservation Measures to adequately provide those flows. 

 
c. The Conservation Measures do not adequately protect covered species during 

important life cycle periods. 
 

i. Oregon Spotted Frog 
 

As proposed, the HCP does not provide necessary protections for the OSF’s vital life 
cycle periods. For survival and recovery to be possible, the OSF’s important life cycle 
periods must allow for sufficient water levels and flows. While certain Conservation 
Measures in the HCP provide a model for life cycle protections, this model was not 
followed for the OSF. Before FWS approves this HCP, Permittees must revise their OSF-
related measures to ensure that rearing and overwintering periods have the necessary 
water flows and levels. 
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Conservation Measure CC-3 provides a good model. It requires the Permittees to 
achieve their gradual reduction from Irrigation Season flows to Storage Season flows by 
a certain date. The Permittee’s explanation for this hard deadline is to ensure that water 
levels are stable before the OSF choose their overwintering habitats.24 This is coupled 
with Conservation Measure CC-2’s flow-reduction limitation, which aims to avoid 
drastic and sudden changes to water levels below the dam. Combined, they protect the 
OSF by slowly lowering flows while ensuring the water level is stable enough to 
provide overwintering habitat. 

 
Conservation Measures at Crane Prairie and Wickiup Reservoirs, however, do not 

similarly tie their transitions to life cycle periods. Rather, CP-1 and WR-1 respond more 
to inflows, reservoir levels, and irrigation and storage seasons. CP-1 contains some 
positive provision but does not go far enough. The March 1 start date for reservoir 
levels analysis is useful, as it provides level reduction limitations for the following 
season. However, the measure’s flows are not related to life cycle periods at all. The 
75cfs (or 30cfs) minimum flows are unresponsive to the OSF’s life cycle periods. To 
better protect the OSF, tying the required flows to specific, crucial life cycle periods 
would better provide protections. 

 
Likewise, WR-1 provides imperfect life cycle protections. The measure does achieve 

some positive actions, but not enough. Items B and C limit flow fluctuations during 
April in response to OSF early life stage limitations, similar to CC-2. This, however, is 
the only beneficial connection to life cycle periods. While the WR-1 rationale balances 
the need for both overwintering and summer foraging,25 it does so against the need to 
reserve water for irrigation diversions – putting the three on the same level of 
importance. The proposed Conservation Measures cannot prioritize Irrigation Districts 
to the detriment of covered species while also seeking an ITP. It does not directly tie the 
dates specified in WR-1 to life cycle needs like CC-3 does. Beginning the Irrigation 
Season on April 1 is not necessarily tied to life cycle changes. Many of the OSF’s early 
life cycle stages occur in March, before the minimum flow starting dates. To sufficiently 
protect the OSF, these dates should be tied to OSF life cycles as opposed to Irrigation 
District needs. 
 

ii. Covered Fish Species 
 

Similarly, the fish-related Conservation Measures should tie required actions more 
directly to important life cycle periods. As proposed, many of those measures are linked 
                                                        
24 See CC-3 Rationale; HCP page 6-61. 
25 WR-1 Rationale; HCP page 6-18. 
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to the Irrigation Season rather than life cycle periods. Conservation Measures CR-1, CR-
2, CR-3, and CC-1, in addition to the measures mentioned for the OSF, should be 
reconsidered and reframed to respond to important fish life cycle periods. Maintaining 
the irrigation-focused timing prioritizes diversions over species protection, which runs 
counter to the purpose of a Habitat Conservation Plan.  

 
Overall, these four Conservation Measures only require slight changes to better 

accommodate the covered fish species important life cycle periods. As proposed, they 
specify irrigation-related periods rather than life cycle periods as the transition dates. 
While CC-1 obscures the periods slightly by dividing the different required flows on a 
June-October/October-June period, the Crooked River measures outright divide the 
required flows between “during active irrigation season” and “outside active irrigation 
season.” Rather than using the irrigation-related division, Permittees would better 
protect fish species by dividing the seasons based on the fish’s life cycles periods. 
Providing protective flows during rearing periods and increasing those flows as they 
grow and migrate will better facilitate their recovery. These simple changes would 
minimally burden the Irrigation Districts and provide significant benefit to the cover 
fish species. 

 
iii. Bull Trout 

 
While all of the covered fish species need protective habitat conditions during their 

lifecycles, the bull trout is of particular concern. Already listed as endangered, this 
species requires cold water in order to survive and propagate. As currently written, the 
proposed HCP does not consider water temperature in any of the Conservation 
Measures. To better ensure that bull trout will be able to both survive and recover, the 
Permittees must consider adding temperature-specific provisions that will ensure that 
the species will have the requisite habitat conditions. 

 
Bull trout require very cold water in order to spawn and survive. These fish will not 

spawn if water temperatures are above 56 degrees Fahrenheit.26 Outside of spawning, 
bull trout still need temperatures below 59 degrees Fahrenheit. Despite these 
requirements, the HCP does not consider temperature at all. While flows and 
temperature are linked at some level, it is not a consistent correlation. For example, 
increased flows at the beginning of the irrigation season, immediately after winter 
storage, will be significantly cooler than waters released after summer has warmed the 

                                                        
26 Oregon Administrative Rules (OAR) 340-041-0028. Available at: 
https://secure.sos.state.or.us/oard/displayDivisionRules.action?selectedDivision=1458. 
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stored water. To address this gap in bull trout protection, the Permittees have a couple 
of options. First, the Permittees must ensure that the water in the covered areas 
containing bull trout can support their continued survival. This can be achieved 
through both temperature data collection and releasing cooler water when the needed 
temperature is not being met. A less-active alternative for the Permittees is to lower 
temperature through riparian vegetation. The shade that riparian vegetation provides 
has a significant cooling effect on water temperature. Applying funds to riparian 
vegetation projects would benefit the bull trout. In addition, it would provide water 
quality benefits through increased nutrient pollution filtration. By actively ensuring 
necessary temperatures are met through the Conservation Measures, the HCP will be 
more successful in protecting and rehabilitating the bull trout throughout the covered 
areas. 

 
d. The Conservation Measures left many potential protections unconsidered. 

 
When looking at their beneficial impacts, the Conservation Measures are largely 

one-note attempts to solve issues – they provide water and the related flows when 
necessary. However, water flows and levels are only one factor to the covered species’ 
continued survival and recovery. Habitat restoration efforts – through vegetation, 
cover, water quality, and topographic efforts – is another important factor, and one well 
within the scope and power of the Permittees to actively pursue. By either directly 
restoring habitat or providing funds directly and solely for restoration, the Permittees 
can better address the necessary conditions for covered species’ robust recovery. 

 
Habitat restoration is well within the capabilities of the Permittees. Crane Prairie 

Reservoir itself is OSF habitat being protected and managed already under the 
proposed HCP. Wickiup Reservoir, while considered and avoided by the proposed 
HCP, could also provide habitat for the OSF. Both impact covered fish species below 
their dams as well. The Permittees, as owners, can make restoration efforts on their own 
lands. To expand restoration efforts, each of the different areas (Crane Prairie, Wickiup 
Reservoir, the Middle Deschutes River, Crescent Creek, Whychus Creek, and the 
Crooked River) should also add more habitat-related actions. Whole new Conservation 
Measures for each of these areas is an option if the existing measures cannot be 
sufficiently adapted. Regardless of form, the HCP should consider including habitat 
restoration efforts to better protect and facilitate the covered species’ survival and 
recovery on their own lands. 

 
While the Permittees can restore habitat on their own lands, they can also be active 

participants in restoration efforts not on Permittee lands. CR-4 and WC-2 provide a 
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model for funding habitat restoration efforts. Providing an annual deposit into a 
restoration fund will allow for broader restoration projects. These two measures, 
however, are not specifically targeted at habitat restoration. Rather, they seek to provide 
assistance for instream flow leasing and fish screen installation respectively. Including 
mandatory habitat-restoration language into these provisions will broaden their 
restorative scope and allow non-Permittee land to be restored as habitat for covered 
species and lead to a better chance for recovery. 
 

3. Water quality, despite its significant connections to both the covered species and 
covered activities, is largely unanalyzed. 

 
The proposed HCP fails to consider water quality at an acceptable level. While the 

EIS considers how the Proposed Action would affect water quality, it does very little to 
connect those impacts to how covered species will respond. Additionally, the water 
quality analysis is very limited. Though the EIS does highlight some benefits, these are 
largely coincidental to species protection and not a direct and sought-after goal. None 
of the Alternatives considered in the HCP’s development provide for targeted water 
quality improvements. With such a direct connection between the Proposed Action, 
water quality throughout the covered areas, and impacts on covered species, the 
Permittees must reconsider water quality more thoroughly and more broadly than 
offered in the EIS and include additional measures to directly improve water quality.  
 

a. The Proposed Action will have negative water quality-related impacts on the 
covered species. 

 
The EIS fails to sufficiently connect the water quality impacts from the proposed 

action to their effects on the covered species. Beyond flows and water temperature, the 
EIS does not consider how the Proposed Action’s, or Alternatives’, water quality 
impacts would affect the covered species. Additionally, many of the beneficial water 
quality effects will not begin until two full decades after implementation. With water 
quality already failing to meet state protective levels,27 and due to the covered activities 
and their agricultural uses, the HCP both ignores a significant contributing factor to 
covered species’ struggles and misses an opportunity to remedy harms stemming from 
the Permittees’ activities. FWS must require the Permittees to consider these impacts 
and missed opportunities more thoroughly before the HCP can be approved. 

 

                                                        
27 U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, “Draft Environmental Impact Statement for the Deschutes Basin Habitat 
Conservation Plan, Volume I: Chapters 1-7” (2019), at page 3.3-8. 
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Water quality impacts to covered species could likely be much more detrimental 
than the EIS claims. Beyond the considered temperature impacts, algae and chlorophyll, 
pH, and dissolved oxygen can all have detrimental impacts on covered species, both 
directly or indirectly. However, the Biological Resources review and analysis28 
overlooks these water quality impacts on species. In that section, habitat and migration 
are the two analytical lenses considered. Both, however, fail to expand beyond water 
temperatures and flows. Algal blooms, though deemed likely to occur throughout the 
covered areas, are analyzed in isolation – they will occur, but their impact on covered 
species and the covered areas is largely unaddressed. Algae blooms impact 
temperature, chlorophyll, and dissolved oxygen level. Blooms also impact nutrient 
levels, vegetation, and insect population – all detrimental to the covered species’ 
habitats. Similarly, pH levels impact both species, their habitats, and their vegetative 
and insect food sources.  

 
By failing to connect these effects to the species, the Permittees overlook a significant 

impact. Without a full consideration of impacts to covered species, the HCP cannot be 
deemed to allow for covered species survival and recovery. The species’ current 
protective status is due, at least in part, to water quality deterioration stemming from 
the covered activities. Allowing the current water quality levels to be the standard by 
which the Proposed Action and its Alternatives are judged is improper. Rather, the 
Permittees must consider more protections against poor water quality and suggest 
remedies to these water quality issues. Using the water quality criteria that the State of 
Oregon set for the Deschutes Basin as a baseline is an easy metric to import. Framing 
the water quality impacts to covered species in this light conveys the real impacts that 
the HCP would result in. By claiming that water quality is “not affected” by the 
Proposed Action, the HCP obscures the outcomes on the covered species and permits 
Irrigation Districts to continue to contribute to substandard water quality throughout 
the Deschutes Basin. The Permittees, instead, should consider additional alternatives 
that would improve water quality. As currently proposed, no alternatives considered 
would benefit water quality to a level that would allow it to achieve Oregon’s protective 
criteria. Adequate water quality improvement projects must be incorporated if the HCP 
is to be lawful. 

 
Beyond the non-consideration of these water quality impairments and their effects 

on the species, the Permittees’ “beneficial” or “no effect” determinations are not 
properly considered. Many of the water quality conclusions determine that the ultimate 
outcome will not be harmful. These conclusions fail when considering two parts of the 

                                                        
28 EIS page 3.4-1.  
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analysis: the comparison metric and the timing of the benefits. In their determination 
process, the Permittees compared their Proposed and Alternative Actions to a no-action 
alternative. Under the no-action alternative, the Permittees admit that water quality 
would continue to fall below state-set water quality standards.29 This sets the bar 
extremely low. The comparison metric does not consider whether the water quality 
impacts from the actions would benefit or harm species, but rather considers whether it 
would improve water quality compared to current levels. The results are outcomes that 
should be read as “further reducing water quality,” “maintaining water quality at 
currently impaired levels,” or “slight improvements to still-impaired levels.” The 
framing that the Permittees’ use in considering the Proposed Action’s water quality 
outcomes makes those outcomes appear more protective than they are. The Permittees 
must use a more informative comparison metric.  

 
In addition to the poorly-framed water quality impacts, the Proposed Action’s 

benefits are also artificially inflated. Even as written, the poor water quality outcomes 
will be worse. The EIS outright admits that water quality in the Deschutes Sub-basin 
will suffer under the proposed action.30 For the Crooked River Sub-basin, the “not 
adverse” determination31 is compared to the no-action alternative. This would enshrine 
the current, substandard water quality as protective of the covered species. Ultimately, 
the Permittees’ must reconsider water quality impacts more thoroughly. Considering 
water quality impacts to species beyond temperature, setting comparative metrics that 
better convey water quality impacts, and proposing actions that would improve water 
quality are all necessary steps Permittees must take before this HCP can be approved by 
FWS.  

 
b. The covered activates have a direct connection and effect on water quality in the 

covered areas.  
 

As admitted in the EIS, the Permittee’s covered activities as proposed in the HCP 
will degrade water quality. This degradation reaches beyond flow-related impacts and 
will negatively affect covered species. Impounding, releasing, and returning “spent” 
waters into streams and rivers all impact water quality downstream of those activities. 
All of these activities and outcomes are well within the Permittees’ control. However, 
these activities’ harms are not sufficiently considered. Rather, they are swept-up into 
the “no-action” alternative – the baseline against which the alternatives and impacts 
analyses are measured. By not addressing these water quality-degrading activities or 

                                                        
29 EIS page 3.3-17 to 3.3-18. 
30 Ibid. 
31 EIS page 3.3-18.  
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discussing how to minimize or remedy that degradation, the Permittees fail to fully 
consider the water quality impacts from their covered activities. Before the HCP can be 
approved, FWS must require the Permittees to better address these water quality issues 
and explain how the Proposed Action does not detrimentally affect the covered species 
and covered areas. 

 
Return flows offer the clearest picture of the proposed HCP’s gaps when 

considering water quality degradation. Return flows, specifically tailwaters, affect 
water quality immensely. Tailwaters carry a number of different pollutants with them – 
fertilizers, manure, and pesticides to name a few. These pollutants degrade water 
quality to the detriment of the covered species, both directly and to their habitats. These 
pollutants increase nutrient loads, leading to algal blooms throughout the cover areas. 
These blooms interfere with food chains and limit food availability for covered species. 
They also cover rearing and overwintering habitats, raise water temperatures, and 
lower dissolved oxygen levels. These hit each stage of the covered species’ lifecycles 
and have the potential to wreak havoc on these covered species’ populations 
throughout the covered area. The Crooked River is a prime example of the impacts 
from tailwater returns. The river is inundated with nutrients from agricultural runoff, 
the result of covered activities. It then funnels that nutrient load into Lake Billy Chinook 
and, eventually, the lower Deschutes River. DRA has long noted the species and habitat 
impacts from the increased nutrient load on the lower Deschutes River.32 Similar 
impacts, resulting from return flows can occur throughout the covered areas to 
similarly detrimental effect. 

 
Tailwater returns are not sufficiently addressed in the Permittee’s proposed HCP. 

None of the Conservation Measures directly address tailwater impacts. And the 
Conservation Measures that could address tailwater impacts are those that seek to 
rehabilitate habitat.33 While habitat restoration could have benefits to both species and 
water quality, none of the Conservation Measures directly call for this. The HCP creates 
funds that allow for rehabilitative work, but provide no metric, framework, or 
requirement to expend funds on water quality-focused projects. Additionally, with the 
focus on species habitat, pollutant-filtering riparian habitat may not fall within the 
scope of the funds reach. Better considered water-treatment provisions are needed in 
this HCP. In addition, these responses would only be a reaction to tailwaters’ impacts 
rather than proactively addressing the problem’s root cause – agricultural 

                                                        
32 Available at: https://deschutesriveralliance.org/science-1. 
33 See Conservation Measures CR-4, CR-5, and WC-2. 
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overwatering. Though “on-farm efficiencies” are mentioned as alternative in the HCP,34 
it was not included in the proposed Action. Other attempts to address this lack any 
clear provisions or plans.35 Without these, the Permittees cannot rely on them to address 
water quality issues. 

 
Finally, the tailwater considerations in the HCP do not address the entire scope of 

the problem. Only tailwaters that return through the Irrigator’s canals, pipes, and 
drains were analyzed. This leaves any tailwaters that directly return to streams, 
bypassing those Irrigation Districts’ conveyances, entirely unanalyzed, unaddressed, 
and fully affecting the covered species. When combined with the lackluster analysis and 
largely unresponsive Conservation Measures of the Irrigation District-controlled 
tailwaters, the true impacts to water quality cannot be fully understood by the 
Permittees. Without that understanding, water quality impacts are not sufficiently 
addressed, and the draft HCP cannot be considered sufficiently protective and cannot 
be approved.  

 
4. Conclusion 

 
The proposed Habitat Conservation Plan fails to be the basin-wide protective 

program the Permittees set out to create. It is far from being a fully finalized plan that 
can achieve its protective and rehabilitative goals for the covered species. In many 
aspects, the creation and review processes used in this HCP were ill-conceived and did 
not result in sufficiently protective or considered measures. Many of the Conservation 
Measures chosen are not protective of covered species, are not fully justified, and are 
missing important guidelines and mechanism. These shortcomings are likely to result in 
increased pressure on covered species, not more protections. This is compounded by 
the HCP’s prioritization of Irrigation Districts’ interests to the detriment of covered 
species. Lastly, water quality is minimally addressed. Though water quality 
degradation results from the Permittees’ covered activities and contributes to 
environmental pressures on species, the HCP largely ignored this. Because of the issues 
and shortcomings explained in this comment, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service must 
reject the proposed HCP as entirely inadequate in providing protections that would 
allow the covered species to survive and recover. 
 

                                                        
34 HCP page 2-21. See Alternative 12. 
35 HCP page 4-6 to 4-7. 
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The Deschutes River Alliance appreciates your time reviewing our comments. We 
look forward to your response and continued progress in better protecting the covered 
species and water quality throughout the Deschutes Basin. 

 
Sincerely, 

 
Sarah Cloud 
Executive Director 
Deschutes River Alliance 
 
 
 
 
Greg McMillan 
President 
Deschutes River Alliance 
 

 
 
Ben Kirsch 
Legal Consultant 
Deschutes River Alliance 


